Treasurer was accepted by the members.

The Executive Director, Dr. Evron Kirkpatrick, pointing out that his full report was available to the members, spoke of the intellectual vitality of the Association's membership and the importance of this to the development of political science as a discipline and a profession. He mentioned state and local government internship programs and other programs supported by the Ford Foundation grant received by the Association and referred to the increasing amount of time spent by his office on federal government activities of concern to political scientists and of his hopes to keep the membership informed of them. Dr. Kirkpatrick also spoke of the excellent testimony President Almond had presented before the Harris subcommittee.

The Secretary presented his report on the meeting of the Council on September 6, 1966.

The Chairman of the Nominating Committee, Professor Bernard C. Cohen, on behalf of his Committee proposed the following officers for 1966-67, noting with deep regret the death of two of the nominees, Professors Harold Stein and Edgar S. Furniss, Jr.:

President Elect: Merle Fainsod, Harvard University

Vice-Presidents: Avery Leiserson (Vanderbilt University), Richard Snyder (University of California, Irvine), Robert Lane (Yale University)

Secretary: Kenneth Waltz, Swarthmore College Treasurer: Max M. Kampelman

Members of the Council: (two-year terms)
Herbert Kaufman (Yale University), Charles
McClelland (University of Michigan), Paul
Castleberry (Washington State University),

Margaret Ball (Duke University), Alfred Meyer (Michigan State University), Clara Penniman (University of Wisconsin), Clinton Rossiter (Cornell University), William Buchanan (Washington and Lee University)

Professor Cohen moved adoption of the nominations. There were no other nominations and his motion was unanimously approved.

President-Elect Fainsod was invited to the platform. President Almond turned the gavel over to the incoming President, Professor Robert A. Dahl.

President Dahl declared the meeting adjourned at 6:00 P.M.

JOHN H. KAUTSKY, Secretary

The Pacific Northwest Political Science Association's 1967 conference will be on April 28-29 at the College of Idaho, Caldwell, Idaho. Ray C. Jolly of that institution is in charge of local arrangements.

At its twentieth annual business meeting in March, the New York State Political Science Association elected the following officers: president, Maynard Smith, Hobart and William Smith Colleges; vice-president, Robert E. Elder, Colgate University; secretary-treasurer, Leon S. Cohen, Graduate School of Public Affairs-State University of New York; executive council member, Marilyn Gittell, Queens College; Father James C. Finlay, Fordham University; and Walter O. Filley, Jr., State University of New York at Binghamton.

The next annual meeting will be held March 31-April 1, 1967 at the Thruway Motor Inn, Albany, New York.

OTHER ACTIVITIES

The Inter-University Committee on Travel Grants announces opportunities for advanced graduate students, faculty members, and post doctoral researchers to engage in study and research in the Soviet Union, Bulgaria, Czechoslovakia and Hungary during the academic year, 1967–68. These exchanges are made possible by the intergovernmental agreement on exchanges with the USSR and agreements with the respective educational organizations in Bulgaria, Czechoslovakia, and Hungary. These exchanges are administered for the American side by the Inter-University Committee on Travel Grants, a multi-university American organization whose objective is to strengthen American education in

all fields by supporting research in the Soviet Union and Eastern Europe.

The Inter-University Committee administers three separate exchanges with the USSR: an exchange of advanced graduate students and young faculty, an exchange of post doctoral researchers, and an exchange of American teachers of Russian for a special ten-week program during the summer. The exchanges with Bulgaria, Czechoslovakia, and Hungary are open to advanced graduate students, faculty, and post doctoral researchers.

Participants are chosen in national competition through application and interview. Participants must have proficiency in the language of the receiving country commensurate with the needs of their programs. Applicants must be American citizens and with the exception of those applying for the summer exchange of language teachers which is open also to teachers of Russian in elementary and secondary schools, applicants must be affiliated with American universities or colleges.

For additional information write: Howard Mehlinger, Inter-University Committee on Travel Grants, 021 Lindley Hall, Indiana University, Bloomington, Indiana.

A Comparative Foreign Policy Systems Program has been established by the department of political science, Wayne State University, under the direction of William D. Coplin. The Center will use man-computer and all-computer simulations, model-building and data collection. The program has begun operation under a contract with the U. S. Department of State for the experimental development of international relations simulations for the use of Foreign Service personnel. More detailed information on the various aspects of the program may be obtained from the Department of Political Science, Wayne State University, 437 Putnam, Detroit 48202.

The Ohio State University has established The Center for Atlantic Community Studies, with a program that includes interdisciplinary training, research and public education in Atlantic affairs. It expects shortly to offer support to North American and European scholars for advanced research, study and teaching. James B. Christoph is director of the Center.

Syracuse University sponsored its third annual Maxwell Institute on the United Nations, in July. The theme of the Institute was "International Organization in the Western Hemisphere." Each of six seminars featured the presentation of a paper by an expert in his field and a discussion by those attending.

The speakers were John C. Dreier, director of the Inter-American Center at the School of Advanced International Studies, The Johns Hopkins University; Minerva Morales Etzioni, The Center for International Studies, El Colegio de Mexico; Gordon Connell-Smith, the University of Hull, England; William S. Barnes, The Fletcher School of Law and Diplomacy; Miguel S. Wionczek, Center for Latin American Monetary Studies, Mexico City; and Michael O'Leary, Maxwell Institute.

The first issue of Canada News Index, covering the period of March 15-31, 1966, was published

August 15, 1966. The new quarterly was devised and organized by Bernard K. Johnpoll. Future issues will be under the direction of A. R. Allen of the University of Saskatchewan. The *Index* covers Canadian news in 15 selected Canadian newspapers in each of the country's 10 provinces. Subscriptions should be addressed to *Canada News Index*, University of Saskatchewan, Regina Campus, Regina, Saskatchewan, Canada.

The Cortez A. M. Ewing Foundation sponsored its first annual lecture at the University of Oklahoma, April 29, 1966. The speaker was the Hon. Carl Albert, House Majority Leader, who is a trustee of the Foundation and a former student of Professor Ewing. His topic was "The Legislative Process in Action." The address followed a dinner at the Oklahoma Memorial Union, attended by 500 people including members of the Oklahoma State Political Science Association, whose meeting was held in conjunction with the lecture. A copy of the lecture can be obtained by writing The Cortez A. M. Ewing Foundation, 317 Cafritz Building, Washington, D. C. 20006.

The first issue of the new Journal of European Affairs will be published about the first of January, 1967, according to the editor, Zoltan Michael Szaz, Seton Hall University. On the editorial board of the Journal are the following: James D. Atkinson, Georgetown University; Manuel Cardozo, Catholic University of America; Andrew Gyorgy, George Washington University; Stanley Hoffman, Harvard University; Kemal H. Karpat, New York University; Ian Karski, Georgetown University; Joseph LaPalombara, Yale University: Charles O. Lerche, American University; James Pollock, University of Michigan; Stephan Possony, Stanford University; O. Carlos Stoetzer, Fordham University; Robert Strausz-Hupe, University of Pennsylvania; Dinko A. Tomasic, University of Indiana; Jan Triska, Stanford University; and John H. Wuorinen, Columbia University emeritus. Jayne A. Davis will be assistant editor. The Journal will deal with recent history, politics, international relations and economics of Europe exclusive of the Soviet Union.

CURTIS AMLUND, North Dakota State University; John A. Bond, North Dakota State University; Frank J. Kendrick, Moorhead State College; Harding Noblitt, Concordia College and A. B. Villanueva, Moorhead State College, were members of the five man-team appointed by the mayor of Fargo to a task force on city government. They submitted their final report and their recommendations to the mayor in June.

ROBERT E. AGGER and JOSEPH R. FIZMAN have returned to the University of Oregon after a year's research in Europe.

MICHAEL H. ARMACOST was honored for distinguished teaching at Pomona College.

DONALD D. BARRY, Lehigh University, was the recipient of the University's Lindback award for excellence in teaching.

Francis Beer is a visiting doctoral fellow at the Mershon Center for Education in National Security, Ohio State University.

THOMAS J. Bellows, West Georgia College, is on leave during 1966-67 for additional study at Yale University.

ALLAN W. CAMERON, Bates College, served in Viet Nam during the summer of 1966 as a coordinator in AID's internship program.

CARL Q. CHRISTOL, University of Southern California, spent the fall semester teaching in the University's London graduate program. During the spring term of 1967, he will conduct research in Geneva.

FREDERIC N. CLEAVELAND has returned to his position at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill after his leave at the Brookings Institution.

GORDON B. CLEVELAND has returned to the University of North Carolina after a semester in Italy.

MIRIAN CONANT, Columbia University, has been selected as a member of the Internship Program in Academic Administration of the American Council on Education for the year 1966-67.

PATRICK J. CONKLIN has returned to the University of Missouri after a year with the Office of Career Development. United States Civil Service Commission.

ORVILLE COPE, University of Wisconsin at Milwaukee, spent the summer on research in Chile.

ATHERN DAGGETT, Bowdoin College, was on leave during the second semester of 1966.

ROBERT A. Dahl, Yale University, will be on leave during the second term, 1966-67.

James A. Davies, University of Oregon, presented a paper at the 1966 meeting of the American Psychological Association.

ALFRED DIAMANT, Haverford College, is on leave during 1966-67. During the fall term he was

a Fulbright lecturer at the Ruhr University of Bochum, West Germany. He will conduct research in Paris during the spring semester.

Daniel Di Piazza, Wisconsin State University at Whitewater, is serving as the director of the University's Upward Bound project.

ROBERT H. DIX, Yale University, is on leave during 1966-67 and is conducting research in Chile.

JOHN C. DONOVAN, Bowdoin College, was the American member of a three-man OECD team which examined the manpower policies of the government of the United Kingdom in London during the month of June.

ERNEST A. DUFF, Randolph-Macon Women's College, has been appointed a member of the Rockefeller Foundation's Special Field Staff for 1966-67. He will participate in the Foundation's University Development program at the *Universidad del Valle* in Cali, Chile.

JOSEPH DUNNER, Yeshiva University, will serve as consultant on the Planning and Development Committee of the Freedom Studies Center of the Institute for American Strategy.

ELLIOTT FAGERBERG is a visiting post-doctoral fellow at the Mershon Center for Education in National Security, Ohio State University.

DAVID J. FINLAY and LESTER G. SELIGMAN, University of Oregon, conducted research in Ghana during the past summer.

G. James Fleming, Morgan State College, has returned from a year in Africa. He has been elected to the Council of the American Society for Public Administration and to the Baltimore Civil Service Commission.

HOUSTON I. FLOURNOY, Pomona College, was on leave during the fall term and campaigned for the office of State Controller of California.

GERALD P. FLYNN, St Joseph's College, has been awarded a Danforth Foundation teaching grant for 1966-67.

WILLIAM J. FOLTZ, Yale University, is on leave of absence until the second term of 1966-67. He has been conducting research in Africa.

MURRAY FROST, formerly of California State College at Los Angeles, has joined the technical staff of the Defense Research Corporation of Santa Barbara.

FEDERICO GIL, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, has been elected to the Executive

Council of the Latin American Studies Association and appointed to the Foreign Area Fellowship Program Selection Committee for 1966-67. He is also directing a personnel training program for the IADB.

JOHN GILL is a visiting doctoral fellow at the Mershon Center for Education in National Security, Ohio State University.

Louis H. Gold, Oberlin, will be on leave during 1966-67.

STUART GRAHAM, doctoral candidate at New York University, is senior research analyst for the Hudson River Valley Commission.

H. GAYLON GREENHILL, Wisconsin State University at Whitewater, attended the White House Conference "To Fulfill These Rights," June 1-2, 1966.

DONALD HADWIGER, has returned to his duties at Iowa State University after a year spent with the USDA in Washington.

BERTIL L. HANSON, Oklahoma State University, is a Fulbright scholar at the University of Oslo during 1966-67.

RAY C. HILLAM, Brigham Young University, is in Viet Nam as a Fulbright-Hays lecturer.

EDWIN C. HOYT, University of New Mexico, is on research leave during 1966-67.

MALCOLM JEWELL, University of Kentucky, has been chosen editor for the *Midwest Journal of Political Science* for a three-year term, effective September 1, 1966.

ROBERT S. JORDON, George Washington University, has been appointed dean of the Faculty of Economic and Social Studies of Fourah Bay College, Sierra Leone. He is presently Littauer visiting professor at the College and will remain an additional year in Sierra Leone.

HWA YOL JUNG, Moravian College, is on leave during 1966-67 and is studying at Yale University.

MORTON A. KAPLAN, University of Chicago, presided over an international conference on "New Approaches to International Relations" that was held in June as part of the 75th anniversary celebrations of the University.

ROBERT W. KAUFMAN, Western Michigan University, is spending the 1966-67 year with the California State Legislature under a grant from the Michigan Center for Education in Politics.

- W. MARVIN KENDRICK, Yale University, is on leave during 1966-67.
- C. I. EUGENE KIM, Western Michigan University, has been awarded a grant from the American Philosophical Society and spent the fall term in Korea.

GEORGE KLEIN, Western Michigan University, spent the summer in Yugoslavia.

ALLAN KORNBERG, Duke University, has received a research grant from the National Science Foundation.

Samuel Krislov, University of Minnesota, is investigating the use of laboratories as a teaching tool in political science under a grant from the U.S. Office of Education.

JOSEPH LAPALOMBARA, Yale University, is giving a doctoral seminar at Columbia during 1966-67.

RENE LEMARCHAND, University of Florida, was in Africa from April to September on a Fulbright-Hays award.

D. RICHARD LITTLE, Northern Illinois University, was one of three recipients of his University's teaching excellence awards.

GERHARD LOEWENBERG, Mt. Holyoke College, gave a fall term graduate course at Columbia.

J. Anthony Long, University of Wyoming, is on leave of absence.

WILLIAM LUCAS is a visiting post-doctoral fellow at the Mershon Center for Education in National Security, Ohio State University.

JOHN MARCUM, Lincoln University, received a two-year Fulbright-Hays award and is spending the academic year 1966-67 in France, East Africa, Southern Africa.

JOHN D. MARTZ, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill spent April in Costa Rica conducting research. He has been awarded the John Simon Guggenheim fellowship for 1966-67 for research in Peru and Ecuador.

RICHARD L. McAnaw, Western Michigan University, is spending the 1966-67 academic year as a special aide to the governor of Missouri under a grant from the National Center for Education in Politics.

LEE C. McDonald, Pomona College, is directing an experimental study program on his campus.

J. Keith Melville, Brigham Young University, is on leave and is running for a seat in the U.S. House of Representatives.

WALLACE MENDELSON coordinated an area conference for the University of Texas on June 24 and 25. The conference was attended by political scientists from fifteen institutions in the Southwest.

RICHARD L. MERRITT, Yale University, is on leave and is conducting research in Germany.

LINDA B. MILLER, Barnard College, Columbia University, spent the fall semester as a research associate at the Center for International Studies, Princeton University. She will spend the second semester as visiting professor in the American School in Switzerland.

WILLIAM C. MITCHELL, University of Oregon, is a fellow of the Center for Advanced Study in the Behavioral Sciences during 1966-67.

Khosrow Mostofi has returned to the University of Utah after a year's absence on a Fulbright-Hays grant.

LOWELL G. NOONAN is spending the 1966-67 academic year as a Fulbright lecturer at the University of Innsbruck, Austria.

THOMAS PAGE, University of Illinois, has been on leave during the fall term. He conducted research in Illinois, Ohio and Michigan.

NORMAN D. PALMER, University of Pennsylvania, was a visiting lecturer at the NDEA Institute in History at Bucknell University July 25–29. He has been appointed a member of the Committee on the Watumull Prize of the American Historical Association. During August and Septemper he was a senior specialist at the Institute of Advanced Projects, East-West Center and from October to April, 1967 he will be a senior faculty fellow of the American Institute of Indian Studies in India. For his book, South Asia and United States Policy he received a gold medal from the Middle States Council for the Social Studies.

CLAUDE S. PHILLIPS, JR., Western Michigan University, participated in the Conference on Application of Mathematics in Political Science at the Virginia Polytechnic Institute during the summer.

JAMES W. PROTHRO, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, is spending the year teaching at FLACSO University in Chile. HERBERT F. QUINN is on leave from Sir George Williams University and is conducting research under a Canada Council Senior fellowship.

EMMETTE S. REDFORD, University of Texas, spent August in Washington D. C. conducting research in the Department of Agriculture.

PETER P. REMEC, Fordham University, will be on leave until September, 1967. During the past summer he attended a seminar on Chinese civilization and culture in Taiwan. He is presently senior Fulbright lecturer in international relations at the University of Rajasthan, Jaipur, India.

WILLIAM O. REICHERT, Wisconsin State University at Whitewater, was on research leave during the fall term.

James M. Rhodes, Marquette University, was on leave in Germany during the summer and fall terms

ROBERT RUPEN has returned to the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill after spending one semester at the Naval War College and another in Germany.

ROBERT E. SCOTT, University of Illinois, is on leave during 1966-67 conducting research in Peru.

CHARLES A. SCUDDER, West Georgia College, is on leave during 1966-67 for further study at the University of Georgia.

James P. Sewell. Yale University, is on leave during 1966-67 conducting research in France.

HARRY H. SHAPIRO, Rutgers, has been named visiting professorial scholar by the Deutscher Akademischer Austauschdienst, a government agency of the Federal Republic of Germany.

RICHARD F. STAAR, Emory University, testified in June before the House Committee on Foreign Affairs during hearings on "the Military Threat to NATO."

James Stegenga is a visiting post-doctoral fellow at the Mershon Center for Education in National Security, Ohio State University.

RALPH A. STRAETZ, New York University, is on leave of absence and is serving as Executive Director of the New York State Temporary Commission on the Constitutional Convention.

OSCAR SVARLIEN, University of Florida, has been made a knight of the Order of St. Olav by order of King Olav V of Norway. The award was conferred for distinguished research and writing in the field of international law.

PAUL TILLETT is a visiting post-doctoral fellow at the Mershon Center for Education in National Security, Ohio State University.

GEORGE O. TOTTEN, University of Southern California, gave a course on Japanese government at the California State College at Los Angeles during the fall term.

S. Sidney Ulmer, University of Kentucky, has been elected vice-president of the Kentucky Conference of Political Scientists for 1966-67 and to the Executive Council of the Inter-University Consortium for Political Research for a two-year term, 1966-68.

V. STANLEY VARDYS, University of Wisconsin at Milwaukee, is on leave in Europe during 1966-67 on a grant from the American Council of Learned Societies.

RICHARD A. WATSON has resumed his duties at the University of Missouri following a year at the Center for Advanced Study in the Behavorial Sciences.

Daniel Wit, Northern Illinois University, is spending 1966-67 at the Institute of Social Studies in the Hague as a Fulbright lecturer.

FRANCIS D. WORMUTH has returned to the University of Utah after a year's absence on a Fulbright-Hays grant

STAFF CHANGES

NEW APPOINTMENTS

ROBERT AGRANOFF, assistant professor, Northern Illinois University.

JOSEPH ALLMAN, acting assistant professor, University of Oregon; formerly of Michigan State University.

PHILLIP S. ALTHOFF, instructor, Western Michigan University.

EDWARD L. Angus, assistant professor, Memphis State University.

THOMAS J. ANTON, associate professor, University of Illinois at Chicago Circle; formerly of University of Illinois at Urbana.

ALAN ARIAN, assistant professor, Tel Aviv University, Israel; formerly of Western Reserve University.

H. LOWELL ASHMAN, instructor, Brigham Young University.

JAMES ATTAWAY, instructor, The Citadel.

WILLIAM W. AXLINE, assistant professor, The Ohio State University.

JOHN H. BADGLEY, joint appointment as associate professor at the Johns Hopkins School of Advanced International Studies, and the Washington Foreign Policy Research Center, January 1967.

Benjamin R. Barber, assistant professor, University of Pennsylvania.

A. K. Basu, assistant professor, University of Southern California; formerly of University of Oklahoma.

LAWRENCE W. BEER, assistant professor, University of Colorado, formerly of the University of Washington.

Lucy Behrman, lecturer, University of Pennsylvania.

SUZANNE D. BERGER, instructor, Harvard University.

CONSTANTINOS L. BEROS, assistant professor, University of Colorado; formerly of Sonoma State College.

WALLACE W. BERRY, lecturer, San Jose State College.

RUTH A. BEVAN, lecturer, Yeshiva University.

SEWERYN BIALER, assistant professor, Columbia University.

JEFFERSON M. BISHOP, instructor, Texas College of Arts and Industries.

L. VAUGHN BLANKENSHIP, associate professor, State University of New York at Buffalo, formerly of University of California.

Benjamin Bock, associate professor, Texas Technological College; formerly of U. S. State Department.

BERNARD L. BRAY, instructor, Bradley University.